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Aan executive of a steel company,
I commonly heard the short-
comings of the industrial worker

explained by reference to the "economic
man," that hypothetical person to whom
nothing is supposed to appeal "unless
it's in his pay envelope." When later I
worked and lived among the laborers of
Ijoth America and Europe, it was an
immense surprise to find my compan-
ions using exactly this same "pay-en-
velope theory" to explain the shortcom-
ings of their employers I

Manifestly, something must be
wrong with any explanation of human
behavior which, while so universally ac-
cepted as a motive for others, is with
equal universality refused for one's self.
A very considerable part of the bitter-
ness of the so-called Labor arid Capital
dispute undoubtedly follows from the
effort̂ on the part of each group to make
this theory account for the shortcom-
ings of the other. For, unfortunately,
the failure of the theory to explain any
particular field of exper'ience in connec-
tion ŵ ith a group of persons results in
the abandonment, not of the theory, but
of all belief in the group's innate
humanness and susceptibility to any fair
or logical appeal. The trouble is, of
course, that the capitalist or the man-
ager, as well as the worker, tends to
check up his people by his theory, in-
stead of checking up his theory by his
people.

Fortunately, the present time sees a
heightened interest in the search for
a new hypothesis which shall find in our

common nature as humans some com-
mon factor to explain the bristling points
of our differences in the industrial or
other fields, and at the same time fur-
nish, in the shape of some equally funda-
mental human resemblance or unity, a
means of their overcoming.

Thus, the philosophers have recently
been discussing the so-called "instinct
theory." According to this, in the
words of Carleton H. Parker, everyone
of us is "born into this world accom-
panied by a rich psychical disposition
which furnishes him ready-made all his
motives of conduct, economic or waste-
ful, moral or depraved. , . . He can
show a demand for nothing that is not
prompted by this galaxy of instincts."
"Take away these instinctive disposi-
tions with their powerful impulses," ac-
cording to Professor William McDoug-
all, of Harvard, "and the human
organization would become incapable
of activity of any kind— l̂ike a wonder-
ful clockwork whose mainspring had
been removed."

Admittedly, we shall never get away
from the reach of such inborn tenden-
cies as are thought of in connection with
hunger, sex, fear, anger, etc., implanted
as they are so deep within our physio-
logical equipment, and functioning so
largely for the purpose of our physio-
logical preservation. Admittedly, too,
these ancient reaction-tendencies' have
their more modern and social masks by
which they aim to exert their force upon
us in the more complex relationships of
to-day. But more and more we are
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ment" can be compared with the stabU
izing influence of, for instance, "love of
home." Without such a common rfe
ment, surely, such a list of behavior
channels gives little or no assistance to
the modern business executive charged
as he is with the responsibility of exer-.
rising his influence and his leadership
upon the daily doings of the members ot
his organization.

In line with recent thinking, sucft a
unifying factor is likely to be more com-
plex than could have been imagined be-
fore we came to realize how great a
part in the direction of our lives s
played by the forces which lie deep in
the obscurities of our subconscious
thought and feeling. It is conceivable,
therefore, that there can be no concise
statement which can be made universal
and all-inclusive. That should not
deter us, however, from attempting
some simple definition of our human
mainsprings if that definition can be
found to serve a useful function in sim-
plifying the modern executive's respon-
sibility for securing and directing tlie
energies of his co-workers.

As tending to embody the desired
common factor in a list of instincts, and
as a substitute for the pay-envelope
theory, I submit for the consideration of
anyone charged with the duty of human
influence the following:

In organized soriety to-day the
"wheels" of each of us are turned by
the mainspring of our desire to enjoy
the feeling of our worth as a person
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The moment we come to preter tne
substantiation of one kind or group of
witnesses to another, that moment we
start towards establishing the precise
direction and orbit of our planetary
career in the social universe about us.

To understand the doings or misdo-
ings of our fellows—or to exert any
leadership upon them—is, therefore, to
see in them merely the resultants ot the
interplay of_ these two forces—first, the
thrust of this master wish for individual
worth working its way out through the
spaces of our present-day social firma-
ment according to the restrictive pushes
or the compelling pulls of the second
force—the approvals and disapprovals



324 HARVARD BUSINESS REVIEW

of the chosen "set" and of the multitude
of the other less closely related sets
around us.

To-day the majority of us find our-
selves in such contact with the general
public that we are likely to accept as
final for us the measurement of the par-
ticular tape-line which that public,
rather than any smaller and probably
more discerning group, currently em-
ploys. Here in the United States that
is apt to mean the pursuit of one thing
—wealth. For, at the present time at
least, the dollar furnishes the yardstick
by which the great body of our fellow-
citizens habitually endeavors to deter-
mine the exact degree of any one mem-
ber's accomplishment. What is to be
noted is that the social value thus given
to money is due to its ability to purchase
not goods but esteem—to its high sanc-
tion as a well-adapted measure of per-
sonal and social achievement. That
this sanction-value is not necessarily
permanent was demonstrated in the
summer of 1917, when the dollar meas-
ure suddenly gave way to the chevrons,
bars, and eagles because of their ability
to demonstrate the distance traveled by
their wearer from the comparative in-
significance of the "rookie."

Besides being far from permanent,
this sanction-value of money is also far
from being universal in its application.
To-day in South America, the civilized
majority uses the money measure with
what strikes us as extreme carelessnesrs.
The business man there takes days of
leisurely lunching and dining with the
aggressive young salesman from North
America, not because time or money is
of no value, but in order to make sure
that the final business dealing will be
between gentlemen. Pecuniary profit,
that is, counts less in the reading of the
South American gentleman's public
honor-rating than does the maintenance

of his inherited social preeminence as a
person of outstanding birth and estab-
lished culture. The visiting salesman's
problem is, therefore, merely to make
it evident that under his guidance there
need be no conflict between the two.

The heads of certain New York
bond-houses report that exactly the
same is true in the case of many pos-
sessors of inherited wealth and culture
in Boston, Philadelphia, and others of
our older cities. Similarly, anyone con-
nected with the maintenance of philan-
thropic or social work is sure to make
this surprising discovery: that the phil-
anthropic spirit has less to do with
finance than with feeling—that a man
is as rich, and so as generous, as he
happens to feel. And how he feels de-
pends mainly upon the same factor that
influences the South American mer-
chant; namely, his standing with those
who move in his own particular set and
circle.

The incessant urge of this desire for
the satisfaction among our fellows, not
so much of preeminence as of equality-—
of the avoidance of net inferiority—
accounts not only for many of our do-
ings but even more especially for what
are termed our misdoings. If the indis-
pensable substantiation of our own in-
dividual sense of satisfaction cannot be
found in virtuous and decent actuality,
then it is fairly sure to be sought in
crime, indecency, or illusion.

To be a person—whether rich or
poor, sane or insane, sober or intoxi-
cated, virtuous or vicious—is to wish
to feel one's self a full-functioning per-
son among other persons. This, I sub-
mit, is more nearly than any other the
master-motive of each of us to-day, and
any understanding and any wise direc-
tion of modern human action must, to
be effective, proceed from a knowledge
of it. Such a motive is something more



INDUSTRIAL. CONDUCT AND LEADERSHIP 325

inclusive than what is ordinarily con-
noted, by "self-respect," because for one
thing it is quite as dependent upon the
opinion of others as of one's self.

In determining the results of action
founded upon this underlying motive,
it is of the utmost importance to note
that this measuring of our worth in
comparison with others is accomplished
by, not our thinldng, but our feeling—
and that this feeling follows from the
ceaseless compounding of current sen-
sation and sentiment as well as sense.
Through the door of our feelings, thus,
the whole of our physical as well as our
mental and spiritual environment walks
in upon us for determining all those at-
titudes which in turn determine our
actions. The very continuance of life
itself—the avoidance of the suicide's
grave—indicates our belief that some-
where or somehow we are managing to
save ourselves from having to admit
our net inferiority in comparison with
those about us. Not one of us but
knows in the secret places of his heart
that, in this sector and that of the West-
ern Front of his contacts with others,
the line has been pierced. That only
makes all the greater the necessity, the
uttermost necessity, of finding some
other sector for staging a break-
through—a soul-saving, because a soul-
justifying, break-through.

I submit that nothing is more filled
with meaning for the modern leader,
whether in industry or elsewhere, than
this: Under normal conditions, prac-
tically all of us in America, from top
to bottom, from rich to poor, endeavor
first of all to direct all the energies of
our souls toward locating this indis-
pensable "break-through" on the sector
of our work—our job. It is impossible
to explain this by reference merely to

the dollar and its measurements. Those
endless hours of the worker's talk about
self-importances through work — im-
portances which finally end in giving
this job a higher place than that in the
hierarchy of labor—keep dollars and
cents in mind, to be sure. But besides
the differences of pennies per hour,
there are endless others which follow
from the work's comparative demands
or opportunities for skill, care, courage,
muscle, manliness, and general worth.
Trouble comes only when, for one rea-
son or another, the penny differences
and the prestige differences get too far
out of line with each other.

It is completely impossible to get
close to the heart of the labor problem,
until we understand that truth which
every worker not only knows but lives
by: namely, that in the working world
every man earns his right to think well
of himself as a person among other per-
sons, and establishes his own and his
family's standing and social rating in
his community, less by the earning
power than by the nature and the im-
portance of his job.

So the mill-wright gang in the steel-
plant takes itself enormously more seri-
ously than does the labor gang, even
though the money difference is slight.
So, too, in Wales, the wife of the head
mechanic habitually called her husband,
"The Boss." The reason, of course,
was that the term served to designate
not only her man's job but also her pos-
session of the social leadership of the
community which went with it. At the
bottom of the Welsh mine-town's social
structure stands the repairer, because
his job is least important. Above him
in the social, because in the industrial,
scale comes the mechanic with his
greater skill in establishing the proper
level of the rails. Above him, in turn,
though with practically no increase in
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wage, comes the haulier, with his heavy
responsibility for the lives of the score
or two of expensive draught horses.
Above him, in turn—and so above his
wife and children—stands, with his
family the real getter of coal "at the
face" of the seam, the collier!

This is not strange. Few of us but
realize that the tangible and more or
less measurable accomplishments of our
working day constitute an infinitely
safer and more reliable platform for
supporting our standing in the minds
of both ourselves and our community
than is afforded by either the sum of
our possessions or the intensity of our
ideas or ideals. But most of us fail to
understand that every one of our fel-
low citizens is exactly like us in thus
wishing to do his daily uttermost to
justify his right not so much to three
meals a day as to his belief in his worth
as a man among men, by the inescap-
able demonstration of his worth as a
workman among workmen!

This vital connection between job
status and social status means, of
course, that the problem of effective re-
lations with the worker inside the fac-
tory cannot be successfully separated
froni the whole problem of general
social relations outside. So the fore-
man is only the first of that long line
of managers, stockholders, consumers
and citizens who finally determine the
social as well as the industrial useful-
ness and value of the work and there-
fore the social as well as the industrial
value of the worker. But how far the
factory boss or gang leader and his par-
ticular measurements are likely to fig-
ure in the worker's whole thought about
himself is indicated, partly at least, by
mere arithmetic. Since his workinq;
hours constitute the larger proportion
of his waking hours, it is in those hours

that he has the greatest opportunity to
wm the recognition of his fellows.

Arithmetic is not all. Another rea-
son the job serves so well as the marker
of our progress is that it indicates a
measurement of our capacities and abili-
ties at the hands not of ourselves but
of others—and others who are presum-
ably not prejudiced. So it is not mere
chance that work comes thus to offer a
definite pledge of social as well as eco-
nomic satisfactions in return for the
energies of mind or body. Just as in
France or the old Germany a distin-
guished citizen is seldom mentioned
without his full title as a government
functionary, so with us here the busi-
ness man or the worker is referred to
with the title of his job as vice-president
of the Standard Manufacturing Com-
pany, the head of the shipping room at
the cannery, or the blacksmith at the
K. & O. shops. Not one of us but
knows that no success in any other line
can quite offset the evil—the social ca-
tastrophe—of failure in the accepted
task. If necessary, all the resources oi"
our entire front must be sacrificed in
the effort to make an imposing stand
there in the vital sector of the job. It
is only one of the prices we pay for the
liberties as well as the limitations of
living in a land where the question,
"Who is he?" is known to mean,
"What does he do? What is his job?"

But if we have done so much thus
both outside and inside the shop to or-
ganize our approvals on behalf of the
doer of work, why is it that such huge
bodies of men at all stages in industry
join in that advice which is so generally
heard within the working world.- that
the worker should use only the mini-
muni of energy and effort at bis job?
Again the answer is to be found by ref-
erence to the effect of feelings of work-
men upon their attitude and actions.
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Large groups of men to-day jom in de-
ciding upon their present or their fu-
ture doings, not upon the facts as these
exist in statistical tables or as they are
stated by the management, but upon the
facts of their own experience—facts as
they have been lived and felt. Thus,
over-long hours, undue heat or cold,
needless danger of accident or poison,
and many other similar conditions of
work, tend toward costly loafing be-
cause they whisper to the worker s feel-
ings that his physical as well as his
social self-preservation requires holding
onto every mite of energy not forced
from him. If, off the job also, the con-
ditions of living counsel the same sav-
ing of physical effort, all the appeal and
the approval of the foreman and of the
whole community behind him begin to
encounter all the hardened crust of in-
difference built up by those automatic
efforts at self-protection—and so to go
by the board. In more than a few min-
ing towns of both America and France
all (-he social as well as the industrial
relationships and appeals appeared ren-
dered largely fruitless simply for the
lack of some miles of water pipe!

What is less generally manifest̂  but
equally significant is this: that within
the shop, poor tools by failing to help
to the hoped-for achievement of results,
constitute a tremendous barrier to that
exchange of physical or mental energy
for proportionate social respect and
standing which is ordinarily called
work. Poor tools also lead definitely
to all those distorted attitudes and all
those automatic "protective colora-
tions" which follow upon the heels of
fatigue. It is hardly proper to say that
weariness is the result of a certain
amount of effort; for all practical pmr-
poses it is the result of a disproportion
—a disappointing disproportion—-be-
tween giving and getting, between ef-

fort and result. I know that many
careless workers mistreat good tools be-
cause they do not realize—often be-
cause no one has told them—how much
money they have cost. But I also know
that literally tens of thousands of good
workers get their first shock of distrust
for their employer's announced ideals
of production and efficiency by observ-
ing his amazing failure to appreciate
tools and their value to the worker's
spirit as well as to his physical condi-
tion and output.

But the chief obstacles to the satis-
factions of diligence come not so much
from the physical as from the spiritual
part of the environment—though our
feelings make it all but impossible to
distinguish between the two. It has to
be confessed that we have not yet been
able to stage anything like the proper
setting for the hoped-for break-through
in these persons who compose that first
line of the industrial defense—I mean
the foreman, the plant policeman, and
the paymaster. For entirely too many
workers, actual experience with these
serves only to demonstrate that there is
only one way in which to save their
"face": namely, to harden their sensi-
bilities to the uttermost.

But rough handling is only part of
many foremen's larger failure to give
the worker a greater share of the satis-
faction of doing his own job under his
own steam. One reason why there are
150,000 more miners in our coal towns
that can be fully occupied is that the
miner's work can, in the nature of
things, be given only a minimum of
supervision, and so permits a maximum
satisfaction because of a maximum of
personal responsibility and freedom.

To correct this evil of "hogging" the
job and its spiritual rewards it is neces-
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sary to do much more than merely to
put the foreman into a class on the tech-
nique of handling men. Generally the
management will do better to inquire
Into the conditions which are likely to
cause this hurtful practice. AH too
often, the reason is that the foreman
has to steal these satisfactions from his
workers simply because somebody
above him is stealing them away from
him. According to our theory, a man
will either throw up his work and seek
elsewhere, or he will do his uttermost
to get enough of the means towards the
sense of his worth as to "make it a
job." Often enough, in turn, the man
above the various foremen is stealing
away their satisfactions simply because
the superintendent is stealing them
from him—and so on up the line.

But it is not strange if management
from top to bottom finds it difficult con-
tinuously to give that measure of satis-
faction in terms of self-worth, which,
according to our thesis, is required in
order to secure the maximum of work.
As long as it is our feelings that com-
pute our status and position from mo-
ment to moment, the problem will re-
main sufficiently complex, for in our
ceaseless reckoning of our spiritual and
social latitude and longitude, these feel-
ings have no choice but to accept the
testimony of muscle as well as mind, of
sinew as well as spirit. But besides all
the intricate and unstable delicacy and
sensitiveness which this implies, the
reckoning must everlastingly^ accept the
complications of relativity! In order to
measure our distance and direction
across the line of mediocrity, we have
to compare ourselves with something or
somebody— \̂vith some "system of co-
ordinates," as Einstein would put it.
First, we are in the habit of measuring
our own present alongside of our past.
In addition, we are sure to measure our

general movement and position along-
side that of the particular group we
have chosen as our own. That group
itself is, of course, moving. It is mov-
ing, furthermore, in an orbit rendered
difficult of charting because it is itself
determining its position in comparison
with still other groups, every one of
which is itself in motion 1

No wonder that superintendents and
managers of every description have vir-
tually thrown up their hands in dismay
in these recent daysl From the com-
mencement of the Great War the move-
ment of groups in strange directions has
been too rapid to permit satisfactory
correlation without immense social com-
motion. In thousands of towns, for in-
stance, the urgent demand for muni-
tions permitted unskilled laborers sud-
denly to obtain huge earnings from
fool-proof machines and so to provide
their families with luxuries to the cha-
grin of the machinists, the hitherto ac-
knowledged social leaders by virtue of
their years of training in skill and re-
sponsibility.

The Industrial Workers of the
World believe that all these job distinc-
tions are undemocratic and wrong. For
the rest of TIS these represent our efforts
to provide the motive power of prog-
ress by building up for the doer of use-
ful work a proportionate amount of
satisfaction and recognition. We must
think seriously before our failure
rightly and justly to use it persuades us
to abandon it.

IV

But all these failures and obstacles in
the shape of the job's physical and spir-
itual conditions have slight effect upon
the worker's attitude towards society's
promises in comparison with one thing
—the absence of the job itself. The
irregularity of the opportunity to work
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is the great barrier of our mod-
ern times to the worker's "turning him-
self loose" in his effort at the maximum
rewards of diligence.

It may be asked why this experience
of joblessness is taken so much to heart,
since most workers probably possess the
opportunity for remunerative work
most of the time. The huge im-
portance of the intensity rather than the
time-duration of our emotions and, so,
of our experience—does not this supply
the answer? A few days of the low-
ered eyes and sunken chest that go with
the poverty-stricken search for work
are enough to furnish a fervency of
misery that will outlast years of com-
parative prosperity. To imagine that
this misery can be driven away by the
ministrations of the bread-line and the
soup-kitchen is to forget completely the
effectiveness of all those personal and
social satisfactions and rewards which
have been promised the useful doer.
In the nature of the case, the with-
drawal of these in the days of jobless-
ness is bound to produce a condition
nothing short of tragedy—tragedy that
does not fail to give to all the thought
of future years a permanently gray and
ragged edge of fear.

It is such obstacles as these that con-
vince huge groups of workers, with the
extraordinary conviction of highly emo-
tional and therefore supremely power-
ful experience, that the modern indus-
trial sector is too difficult—that the
promises of social and spiritual recog-
nition in proportion to work done are
unreliable. Whether genuinely justified
or not, the conviction produces the same
strategy as when Generalissimo Foch
became persuaded that this sector or
that successfully resisted his efforts.
Leaving behind him just enough of his
interest and attention to hold the line
—to keep from being "fired"—-the

worker takes the reserves of his energy
and aspiration and seeks at some other
point to secure the desired maximum
satisfaction for maximum effort.

With the help of a strong constitu-
tion and a sense of humor, some
workers can apply at the sector of their
civic relationships an energy of body
and brain sufficient to make them
leaders—probably radical leaders, if
these talents have failed to bring them
due responsibility or standing where
they want it most—on the job. Tens of
thousands of workers, of the holders
of the poorer jobs, it must be admitted
sadly, enter the final sector of their per-
sonal and miscellaneous off-the-job re-
lationships with a sense of defeat—
exhausted physically, perhaps, but
ready to devote the full thrust of their
unsatisfied spiritual hunger for recogni-
tion to a last, desperate effort, in the
realm of their personal relations—^with
the help of profanity, alcohol, or vice.
Too long the philosophers have over-
looked the effects of the back-fire from
men's work upon men's lives.

Neither in work nor elsewhere do
men desire to follow the line of least
resistance: rather do they wish to pur-
sue the line which is found unfailingly
to furnish the maximum satisfaction of
their wish for worth per unit of effort
expended. Too long we have thought
of work as a curse. The truth is that
everyone of us plays a part in making
it whatever it is; it becomes a curse
only when we withhold from the per-
former of any useful service our pro-
portionate economic and social recog-
nition. Because we have so long failed
to see men's wish for worth through
work, we have failed too often to keep
our promises of reward. Indeed, we
have too generally based our whole pro-
gram of the management of our indus-
trial personnel less upon the hope of re-
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In education, religion, and salesman-
ship we have learned to dispense with
fear as a motive. We have found by
experience that the certainty of reward,
recognition, and satisfaction—the dem-
onstrated certainty—gets better results
than the possibility of punishment in
this world or the next. Industry must
learn the same, if it is ever to retrieve
for itself and society that huge per cent
of man's potential energies which now
goes unapplied or, worse, misapplied.
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